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DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT SERVICES 
 

Planning Division 
 

m e m o r a n d u m 
 

 
 
TO:  Urbana Plan Commission 
 
FROM: Jeff Engstrom, AICP, Planner II 
 
DATE: December 13, 2013 
 
SUBJECT: Plan Case No. 2217-S-13: Verdant Prairies Village Subdivision Preliminary Plat 
 
 
 
Discussion 
 
On December 5, 2013, the Urbana Plan Commission held  public hearings on Plan Cases 2218-PUD-
13, 2219-PUD-13, and 2217-S-13 which were continued to the December 19, 2013 meeting. Plan Case 
2217-S-13 was continued with no discussion. There was substantial discussion on Plan Cases 2218-
PUD-13 and 2219-PUD-13. As a result, the petitioner has submitted a revised site plan and preliminary 
plat for Verdant Prairies Subdivision. 
 
The revised preliminary plat has been updated to reflect the new lot layout, as discussed in the 
December 13, 2013 memorandum for Plan Cases 2218-PUD-13, 2219-PUD-13. As a result of the new 
layout there are three changes to the proposed subdivision ordinance waivers for Verdant Prairies 
Subdivision. Waivers from Sections 21-42(B)(5)(d), 21-37(A)(1), and 21-39(C) remain the same as 
previously requested. Staff remains in support of these waivers. 
 
A waiver was originally requested from Section 21-36 (A)(2) to allow eight lots that do not have 
frontage on a public street. With the revised site plan, there will now only be seven lots that do not 
have frontage on a public street. These are Lots 124 through 131. Staff remains in support of this 
waiver. 
 
The other revised waiver is from Section 21-37(B)(7), to allow the access portion of a lot to be less 
than 20 feet wide. This waiver will now apply to Lots 102 to 107, 111 to 113, and 119 to 121, and 125 
to 130. Staff remains in support of this waiver. 
 
An additional waiver is now being proposed from Section 21-36(A)(1) to allow reduced right-of-way 
width for a public street. Table A of the Subdivision Ordinance requires 50 feet of public right-of-way 
for a Planned Unit Development street. The right-of-way width for Verdant Prairies Place is proposed 
to be 40 feet wide from Windsor Road to the cul-de-sac circle drive. The actual pavement width will 
meet the subdivision ordinance minimum width of 31 feet. This waiver is necessary in order to 
accommodate the revised lot configuration which addresses Plan Commission’s concerns regarding the 
previous site plan. Staff is in support of this waiver. 
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Staff Recommendation 
 
Based on general conformance with the Urbana Subdivision and Land Development Code and 
Comprehensive Plan and the necessity of the requested Subdivision Ordinance waivers, Staff 
recommends that the Plan Commission recommend City Council APPROVE the revised Preliminary 
Plat and requested waivers. 
 
 
Attachments:   Exhibit A: Revised Preliminary Plat 
    
    
    
cc:  Gary Olsen, AIA, Olsen + Associates Architects, 3121 Village Office Place, Champaign, IL 61822 
  Bryan Bradshaw 
  Brant Muncaster 
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